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OPINION AND ORDER

The respondents appeal an administrative law

judge’s opinion filed June 25, 2015.  The administrative

law judge found that the claimant proved he was entitled

to temporary total disability benefits and medical

treatment.  After reviewing the entire record de novo,

the Full Commission finds that the claimant proved he

was entitled to temporary total disability benefits from

June 6, 2013 until June 23, 2013.  The claimant did not

prove he was entitled to additional medical treatment

after June 25, 2013.    
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I.  HISTORY

Terry Lee Haney, now age 54, began treating with

Dr. James Alan Pollard on May 3, 2010: “He works as a

carpenter.  He is working on a bridge project presently. 

On 4/8/10 he injured his R knee.  He was wearing a

safety harness.  The lanyard on the loop on the safety

harness is long and got caught under his boot heel. 

This tripped him up and he twisted his R knee and fell

and struck his R knee....X-RAYS: Three views of the R

knee, including AP, lateral and sunrise views, taken at

HC+ on 4/14/10 are reviewed.  There is no fx,

dislocation or significant degenerative change. 

IMPRESSION: Right knee injury, possible meniscus and/or

ligament tear.”  

Dr. Pollard reported on June 14, 2010, “I have

reviewed the MRI scan of the R knee done at JRMC on

5/17/10....My impression, based upon my review of the

MRI scan of the R knee is that the pt may have an

osteochondral injury to the mediofemoral condyle and a

possible tear of the medial meniscus....IMPRESSION:

Right knee injury with possible osteochondral injury to

the mediofemoral condyle and medial meniscus tear.”  

Dr. Pollard noted on October 4, 2010, “The pt will

be scheduled for outpatient surgery Fri 10/08/10.  The
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pt will be scheduled for R knee arthroscopy with

indicated procedures.”  Dr.  Pollard provided follow-up

treatment after surgery, and the claimant was discharged

from physical therapy on December 22, 2010.  

Dr. Pollard reported on January 14, 2011:

The pt returns today for f/u s/p R knee injury
with subsequent surgery done on 10/08/10.  The
pt underwent diagnostic arthroscopy of the R
knee with chondroplasty of the medial femoral
condyle with micro-fx to chondral injury of
the medial femoral condyle, partial medial
meniscectomy and chrondroplasty of the
patellofemoral joint of the R knee
10/08/10....He continues to complain of pain
in his R knee....

IMPRESSION: R knee injury with chondral injury
of medial femoral condyle, medial meniscus
tear and chondromalacia of the patellofemoral
joint of the R knee - S/P diagnostic
arthroscopy with chondroplasty of the medial
femoral condyle with micro-fx of medial
femoral condyle, partial medial meniscectomy
and chondroplasty of the patellofemoral joint
of the R knee 10/08/10....

I told the pt he may go on to have chronic
pain in the R knee and develop post-traumatic
arthritis in the medial compartment of the R
knee....

I think we can go ahead and assign an
impairment rating for the R knee today....The
pt has a 22% impairment to the RLE; he has a
9% impairment to the whole person....

The record indicates that the claimant became

employed with the respondent-employer, Comfort Inn, in

April 2013.  The parties stipulated that the claimant

“sustained a compensable injury to his right knee” on
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June 5, 2013.  The claimant testified that he tripped

and fell over a hose while cleaning a pool for the

respondents.  The claimant testified that he initially

did not return to work after June 5, 2013.  

The parties stipulated that the June 5, 2013

compensable injury “was accepted as a medical-only

claim.”  According to the record, the claimant was seen

at Health Care Plus on June 13, 2013:  “Pt states he had

knee surgery on Right knee 2 yrs ago.  Pt states both

his knees are swollen and he has been having fever, both

legs are hurting....Patient here with c/o bilateral knee

and leg pain sustained after fall while cleaning a

pool.”  It was reported that there was swelling in the

claimant’s right knee.  The impression was “1. 

Bilateral knee pain.  2.  Hypertension.”  

A note dated June 13, 2013 indicated that the

claimant “was totally disabled and unable to work from

6-13-13 to 6-16-13,” and that the claimant was able to

return to work on June 17, 2013.  The claimant testified

that he did not return to work for the respondents on

June 17, 2013: “I was in so much pain that I didn’t go.”

The claimant testified that he paid for the

treatment he received at Health Care Plus on June 13,

2013.    
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The claimant testified that he returned to work for

the respondents on June 23, 2013.      

The claimant testified that he injured his left

knee on June 25, 2013.  According to the record, the

claimant was seen at Health Care Plus on June 26, 2013,

at which time it was noted that the claimant’s employer

was Holiday Inn Express.  It was reported, “06-25-13

tripped over covered bed frame at work landing on left

knee....Pt states that he tripped over a bed frame and

fell, striking his knee on a metal bar, c/o pain and

swelling of L knee, unable to put weight on L knee.” 

The impression was “1.  Contusion of Knee,” and the

claimant was again taken off work.  The claimant

testified that he did not return to work for the

respondents after that time.  The claimant agreed on

cross-examination that he received some temporary total

disability benefits after the June 25, 2013 injury to

his left knee.  The claimant agreed that a separate

carrier paid medical expenses related to the June 25,

2013 injury.  

The claimant testified that he was involved in

another accident in April 2014: “It was an automobile,

pedestrian accident on the Martha Mitchell Expressway. 

I was riding in a van, and we had pulled over in the
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median.  We had a trailer behind us, and we had pulled

over to check the tire on the trailer....I happened to

look up and right before impact, the man had lost

consciousness and hit the trailer I was sitting

on....The trailer jumped up in the air and hit me and

knocked me in the air, and then, about 15 feet down an

embankment.”    

Dr. William L. Rutledge reported on May 7, 2014,

“Mr. Haney is a 53-year-old male, who suffered injuries

in a vehicular accident.  He was on the highway and

sitting on [a] trailer when a vehicle lost control

striking the trailer and knocking him to the ground.  He

suffered injuries to the neck, mid and lower back, and

right knee....His right knee is very painful with

walking or negotiating stairs.  He injured his right

knee a couple of years ago and it is not completely

healed.  It is now worse this accident....I am going to

prescribe hydrocodone for pain.  He is to have physical

therapy three times weekly.”  

Dr. Rutledge’s assessment on May 11, 2014 included

“Contusion of the right knee with exacerbation of

chronic right knee pain.”  Dr. Rutledge reported on

May 20, 2014, “The right knee is quite bothersome.  He

had injury to the right knee in 2010, then re-injured a
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year or two ago.  This was aggravated with his vehicular

accident of 4/21/14.  This pain in the knee hurts with

standing, walking, and bending....His right knee is

crepitant and tender with no effusion.  It is painful

with range of motion.”  Dr. Rutledge’s assessment

included “Contusion to the right knee.”  

Dr. Rutledge provided a Final Report on June 11,

2014:

Mr. Haney was injured when a car hit him as a
pedestrian.  A vehicle lost control and struck
a trailer that Mr. Haney was standing beside. 
He was knocked to the ground and suffered
multiple injuries....

He received therapy once weekly and was placed
on an exercise program.  His symptoms improved
and by 06/11/14, Mr. Haney has reached maximum
medical improvement.  He remains symptomatic
with intermittent neck and lower back pain and
right knee pain.  His right knee pain is back
to his baseline status of chronic
problems....His right knee has chronic pain
and problems and he is to see orthopedic
surgeon in the future.  The injury that he
suffered on 04/21/14 aggravated this chronic
right knee pain.  He is at risk for a re-
expression of symptoms even with minimal
trauma.  Mr. Haney is to return as needed if
symptoms dictate.  

The claimant returned to Dr. Pollard on

September 29, 2014:

I have followed the pt previously for a R knee
injury which occurred in April of 2010.  The
pt underwent surgical treatment in Oct of
2010.  The pt had diagnostic arthroscopy of
the R knee with chondroplasty of the medial
femoral condyle with microfx to chondral
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injury of the medial femoral condyle, partial
medial meniscectomy, and chondroplasty of the
patellofemoral joint....

The pt comes in today for evaluation of a R
knee injury which occurred in June of 2013. 
The pt was working doing some maintenance at a
local hotel when he tripped and fell around
the pool and struck the anterior aspect of the
right knee.  The pt tells me that he was
having some mild pain in the R knee but it got
worse after this fall in June of 2013.  Since
then, the pt has had pain in the medial aspect
of the R knee as well as sensation of grinding
and popping in the right knee....

The pt also sustained another injury to his R
knee in April of 2014 when he was involved in
a MVA on the Martha-Mitchell expressway.  This
also aggravated his R knee.

The pt has been followed by Dr. Rutledge at
HealthCare Plus who referred the pt here today
for further orthopedic management....

R knee - There is trace effusion....

X-RAYS: Four views of the R knee taken today
in our office including AP, weightbearing, AP,
lateral and sunrise views show some narrowing
of the medial joint space on the weightbearing
AP view of the R knee.  I do not see any
advanced degenerative changes.  No other
abnormality is identified.  

Dr. Rutledge gave the following impression: “1.  OA

of the R knee medial compartment s/p R knee injury April

2010 with chondral injury of the medial femoral condyle,

medial meniscus tear and chondromalacia of the

patellofemoral joint.  2.  Two recent R knee injuries -

June 2013 and April 2014.  The pt indicates that his

knee is worse since those injuries, and so it is
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possible that he may have had a tear of his medial

meniscus in addition to his preexisting chronic

problems....I have recommended further workup with an

MRI scan of the R knee....The pt may bear weight as

tolerated on the R leg, but I told him it is okay to use

the cane prn if needed.  The pt is not presently

working.”  

An MRI of the claimant’s right knee was taken on

October 9, 2014, with the following impression:

1.  Medial meniscus tear.  Severe chondral
surface thinning and adjacent bone contusions
in the medial compartment.
2.  Medial collateral ligament sprain.
3.  Trace joint effusion with intra-articular
fatty mass medial to the infrapatellar fat pad
and additional fatty mass within a probable
ganglion cyst posterior to the proximal
tibiofibular joint, perhaps representing a
variant of lipoma arborescens.  
4.  Small Baker’s cyst.
5.  Patellar tendinosis.  

The claimant followed up with Dr. Pollard on

December 3, 2014:

The pt has a history of a R knee injury in
April of 2010.  He had surgical treatment in
Oct of 2010 with R knee arthroscopy with
chondroplasty of the medial femoral condyle
with microfx to chondral injury of the
medial femoral condyle, partial medial
meniscectomy and chondroplasty of the
patellofemoral joint.  

The pt had a re-injury of his R knee in June
of 2013.  He was working doing maintenance at
a local hotel when he tripped and fell and



HANEY - G305989 10

struck the anterior aspect of the R knee.  His
knee pain got worse after that injury.

The pt also injured his knee again in a MVA in
April of 2014.  

The pt has continued to have problems with R
knee pain....My impression based upon my
review of the MRI scan of the R knee is that
the pt has degenerative change in the medial
compartment with a tear in the medial
meniscus....

IMPRESSION: 1.  OA of the R knee medial
compartment s/p R knee injury April 2010 with
chondral injury of the medial femoral condyle,
medial meniscus tear and chondromalacia of the
patellofemoral joint.
2.  Recent R knee injuries in June 2013 and
April 2014 - Now with findings of medial
meniscus tear on MRI scan of the R knee.  The
medial meniscus tear may be a result of the
pt’s recent knee injuries and may also be a
residual of the pt’s previous partial medial
meniscectomy and degenerative change in the
medial compartment of the R knee.  

Dr. Pollard stated, “I told the pt at this point I

think he has two options.  Option #1 is to continue with

symptomatic measures and activities as tolerated. 

Option #2 would be to proceed with R knee

arthroscopy....The pt elects to proceed with surgical

treatment.  He will be scheduled for outpatient surgery

Jefferson Surgery Center Tues 12/30/2014 for R knee

arthroscopy/meniscectomy.”  

A pre-hearing order was filed on March 16, 2015. 

The claimant contended that he “sustained an injury to

his right knee as the result of an accident arising out
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of and in the course of his employment with the

respondent-employer.  The claimant contends that he is

entitled to temporary total disability benefits for the

period extending from June 6, 2013 through a date yet to

be determined.  The claimant contends that medical

treatment is reasonably necessary for the injury to his

right knee.  The claimant contends that the claim has

been controverted in its entirety and that his attorney

is entitled to an attorney’s fee.  All issues not raised

are specifically reserved.”

The respondents contended that “the claimant

sustained a compensable injury to his right knee on

June 5, 2013 and only missed work as a result of his

right knee from June 13 until June 17, 2013. 

Additionally, the respondents contend that they have

paid all accident-related medical expenses of the

claimant and they have not controverted Mr. Haney’s

right knee injury claim.”  

An administrative law judge scheduled a hearing on

the issues of “medical benefits and temporary total

disability benefits.”  

Dr. Rutledge provided a Narrative Report on

March 20, 2015:

Mr. Terry Haney was seen by me for injury
suffered in an automobile accident that
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occurred on 04/21/14.  He was first seen at my
clinic on 05/17/14.  He required physical
therapy and care for his injuries and was
subsequently discharged on 06/11/14.

A retraction is in order because of my final
report dated 06/11/14.  This report did not
accurately give history of Mr. Haney’s right
knee injury and some facts and dates are in
error.  

Mr. Haney was injured in an automobile/
pedestrian accident that occurred on 04/21/14. 
He complained from that accident of pain in
the neck, mid and low back, right leg, and
right gluteal region.  His leg pain in
my opinion was caused by a pinched nerve in
his lower back and radiated to his posterior
right thigh and leg just behind the right
knee.  He has severe pain in his right knee
during his initial visit in my office and
advised me that this was a preexisting injury
that he sustained in a work-related accident
that occurred 06/05/13.  He further advised me
that he had been seen in Pine Bluff by Dr.
Lester Alexander at the time of his 06/05/13
accident injury, who advised him to see an
orthopedic surgeon as soon as possible.  He
requested that I make referral for him to see
Dr. Allen Pollard because he had not received
clearance from his Workmen’s Compensation
judge for such a referral.  He reiterated this
information to me and my staff on each visit
to the office over the next several weeks of
treatment.

He advised me that he had a personal injury
case pending against the driver of the vehicle
that struck him on 04/21/14 and he did not
want his right knee preexisting problem or
injury to be attributed to that accident.  Mr.
Haney’s history was also positive and that he
advised that he had an earlier injury and
subsequent surgery to his right knee.  This
was disclosed on his initial medical
questionnaire at my office and he advised me
that his knee had healed fully and that he was
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able to return to work and normal activities
of daily living after the surgery.  That
particular surgery was done in 2010, but in my
final report on Mr. Haney’s treatment and
progression during my care, we used factual
documentation obtained from JRMC.  Because of
this, we made a referral to Dr. Pollard that
inadvertently attributed Mr. Haney’s past
medical issues regarding his right knee pain
and continued suffering to the injury
sustained to his 2010 problems.  This mistake
occurred because the only right knee injury
records prior to the 04/21/14 accident that
I saw were that of 2010.  My physical
therapist and staff did not treat his right
knee injury per se, but administrated
therapeutic modalities to his entire
right leg to help alleviate inflammation and
pain caused by the pinched nerve in his lower
back.  Upon completion of his rehab here, I
agreed with his earlier right knee assessment
done by Dr. Alexander and I made referral to
Dr. Allen Pollard for his knee injury that
occurred on the job on 06/05/13.

I hope this clarifies the inaccuracies stated
in my final report of 06/11/14 as it relates
to Mr. Terry Haney.

The claimant saw Dr. Pollard on April 3, 2015:

The pt was previously scheduled for R knee
arthroscopy/meniscectomy on 12/30/2014.  He
called and cancelled that surgery as he was
still working through the WC process.  The pt
has a past history of a R knee injury in April
of 2010.  In Oct of 2010, the pt had R knee
arthroscopy with chondroplasty of the medial
femoral condyle and microfx to the area of
chondral injury of the medial femoral condyle,
partial medial meniscectomy and chondroplasty
of the patellofemoral joint.  The pt had re-
injury of his R knee in June of 2013.  The pt
was injured in an on-the-job accident while
doing maintenance.  He tripped and fell and
injured his R knee.  The pt was also injured
in a MVA in April of 2014.  The pt has R knee
pain.  He has popping in the R knee but no
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locking.  The pt’s pain is worse over the
medial aspect of the R knee.  The pt has
undergone an MRI scan of the R knee which did
show a medial meniscus tear....He tells me he
has a court hearing later this month to
determine the status of the WC claim in this 
instance....

IMPRESSION: 1.  OA of the R knee medial
compartment s/p R knee injury in April of 2014
with chondral injury of the medial femoral
condyle, medial meniscus tear and
chondromalacia of the patellofemoral joint.
2.  More recent R knee injuries in June of
2013 and April of 2014 - Now with findings of
medial meniscus tear on MRI scan of the R
knee.  The medial meniscus tear may be a
result of the pt’s recent knee injuries
but may also be a residual of the pt’s
previous medial meniscectomy and degenerative
change in the medial compartment of the R
knee....

The pt is going to consider arthroscopy of the
R knee as outlined.  He does not want to do
anything until he has had his court appearance
later this month....

After a hearing, an administrative law judge filed

an opinion on June 25, 2015.  The administrative law

judge found that the respondents “shall pay all

reasonable hospital and medical expenses arising out of

the claimant’s compensable June 5, 2013, right knee

injury.”  The administrative law judge found that the

claimant “was temporarily totally disabled for the

period June 13, 2013, through June 16, 2013, and from

June 26, 2013 and continuing through the end of healing
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period, a date to be determined.”  The respondents

appeal to the Full Commission. 

II.  ADJUDICATION

A.  Medical Treatment

The employer shall promptly provide for an injured

employee such medical treatment as may be reasonably

necessary in connection with the injury received by the

employee.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508(a)(Repl. 2012).  The

employee has the burden of proving by a preponderance of

the evidence that medical treatment is reasonably

necessary.  Stone v. Dollar General Stores, 91 Ark. App.

260, 209 S.W.3d 445 (2005).  Preponderance of the

evidence means the evidence having greater weight or

convincing force.  Metropolitan Nat’l Bank v. La Sher

Oil Co., 81 Ark. App. 269, 101 S.W.3d 252 (2003).  What

constitutes reasonably necessary medical treatment is a

question of fact for the Commission.  Wright Contracting

Co. v. Randall, 12 Ark. App. 358, 676 S.W.2d 750 (1984). 

An administrative law judge found in the present matter,

“5.  The respondents shall pay all reasonable hospital

and medical expenses arising out of the claimant’s

compensable June 5, 2013, right knee injury.”  The Full

Commission finds that the treatment the claimant

received at Health Care Plus on June 13, 2013 was
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reasonably necessary in connection with the June 5, 2013

compensable injury to the claimant’s right knee.  The

claimant did not prove that medical treatment provided

on and after June 25, 2013 was reasonably necessary.    

The record indicates that the claimant first

injured his right knee in April 2010 while working for

another employer.  Dr. Pollard performed a right knee

arthroscopy in about October 2010.  Dr. Pollard assigned

the claimant a permanent anatomical impairment on

January 14, 2011 and stated, “I told the pt he may go on

to have chronic pain in the R knee and develop post-

traumatic arthritis in the medial compartment of the

right knee.”

The claimant became employed with the respondent-

employer, Comfort Inn, in April 2013.  The parties

stipulated that the claimant “sustained a compensable

injury to his right knee” on June 5, 2013.  The claimant

testified that he tripped and fell while cleaning a pool

for the respondents.  The claimant was treated at Health

Care Plus on June 13, 2013, at which time the impression

included “1.  Bilateral knee pain.”  Although the

parties stipulated that the respondents accepted the

June 5, 2013 injury as “a medical-only claim,” the

claimant testified that he paid for the treatment he
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received on June 13, 2013.  The Full Commission

therefore finds that the treatment provided the claimant

at Health Care Plus on June 13, 2013 was reasonably

necessary in connection with the June 5, 2013

compensable injury.

The record indicates that the claimant injured his

left knee on June 25, 2013 while working for another

employer.  The claimant testified that a separate

carrier paid for medical expenses related to the

June 25, 2013 work-related injury to the claimant’s left

knee.  As the Commission has noted, the claimant

testified that he was involved in another accident in

April 2014.  The claimant testified that he was injured

in a motor vehicle accident.  The claimant was no longer

employed with the respondents in April 2014, and the

motor vehicle accident was not causally related to the

claimant’s previous employment with the respondents. 

Dr. Rutledge examined the claimant on May 7, 2014 and

reported, “He suffered injuries to the neck, mid and

lower back, and right knee....His right knee is very

painful with walking or negotiating stairs.”  Dr.

Rutledge’s assessment on May 11, 2014 was “Contusion of

the right knee with exacerbation of chronic knee pain.” 

Dr. Rutledge reported on May 20, 2014, “The right knee
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is quite bothersome....This was aggravated with his

vehicular accident of 4/21/14.”  Dr. Rutledge stated on

June 11, 2014, “The injury that he suffered on 04/21/14

aggravated this chronic right knee pain.”  

If an injury is compensable, then every natural

consequence of that injury is also compensable.  Hubley

v. Best Western Governor’s Inn, 52 Ark. App. 226, 916

S.W.2d 143 (1996).  The basic test is whether there is a

causal connection between the two episodes.  Jeter v.

B.R. McGinty Mechanical, 62 Ark. App. 53, 968 S.W.2d 645

(1998).  Whether there is a causal connection is a

question of fact for the Commission.  Id.  In the

present matter, the evidence does not demonstrate that

the claimant’s need for medical treatment after April

2014 was causally related to the June 5, 2013

compensable injury to the claimant’s right knee. 

Instead, the evidence shows that the claimant’s need for

treatment after April 2014 was causally related to the

motor vehicle accident occurring in April 2014, which

accident aggravated the claimant’s right knee and

resulted in the claimant’s need for additional medical

treatment.  The claimant’s need for medical treatment

after April 2014 was not a natural consequence of the

June 5, 2013 compensable injury.  We also note Dr.
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Pollard’s report on September 29, 2014 indicating that

the April 2014 accident “aggravated his R knee.”  

We recognize Dr. Rutledge’s narrative report on

March 20, 2015, at which time Dr. Rutledge stated he was

“retracting” his June 11, 2014 findings.  Dr. Rutledge

appeared to opine on March 20, 2015 that the claimant’s

need for treatment in 2014 and following was causally

related to the June 5, 2013 compensable injury.  It is

within the Commission’s province to weigh all of the

medical evidence and to determine what is most credible. 

Minnesota Mining & Mfg. v. Baker, 337 Ark. 94, 989

S.W.2d 151 (1999).  In the present matter, the Full

Commission finds that Dr. Rutledge’s reports on May 7,

2014, May 11, 2014, May 20, 2014, and June 11, 2014 were

more credible than Dr. Rutledge’s “retraction” on

March 20, 2015.  In every previous report in 2014 Dr.

Rutledge opined that the claimant had injured or

aggravated his right knee as a result of the April 2014

motor vehicle accident.  We also note the claimant’s

testimony on cross-examination that he actually prepared

Dr. Rutledge’s alleged “retraction” on March 20, 2015. 

The claimant agreed that Dr. Rutledge’s March 20, 2015

letter was “almost verbatim” with narrative provided to

Dr. Rutledge by the claimant.  We find that Dr.
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Rutledge’s March 20, 2015 narrative report is not

corroborated by the evidence of record and is entitled

to minimal evidentiary weight.

Finally, the Full Commission notes Dr. Pollard’s

expert medical opinions dated December 3, 2014 and

April 3, 2015.  Dr. Pollard agreed that the diagnostic

testing showed a meniscus tear in the claimant’s right

knee but stated on December 3, 2014, “The medial

meniscus tear may be a result of the pt’s recent knee

injuries and may also be a residual of the pt’s previous

partial medial meniscectomy and degenerative change in

the medial compartment of the R knee [emphasis

supplied].”  Dr. Pollard, who we note was the treating

surgeon, opined on April 3, 2015, “The medial meniscus

tear may be a result of the pt’s recent knee injuries

but may also be a residual of the pt’s previous medial

meniscectomy and degenerative change in the medial

compartment of the R knee [emphasis supplied].”  Medical

opinions addressing compensability must be stated within

a reasonable degree of medical certainty.  Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-102(16)(B)(Repl. 2012).   Expert opinions

based upon “could,” “may,” or “possibly” lack the

definiteness required to meet the claimant’s burden to

prove causation pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-
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102(16)(B)(Repl. 2012).  In the present matter, Dr.

Pollard opined that the claimant’s meniscal tear “may”

be related to the claimant’s compensable injury but also

“may” be related to degenerative change in the

claimant’s right knee.  Dr. Pollard’s opinion was

therefore not stated within a reasonable degree of

medical certainty and cannot be relied on by the

claimant as evidence demonstrating that additional

medical treatment is reasonably necessary.

B.  Temporary Disability

An employee who has suffered a scheduled injury is

to receive temporary total or temporary partial

disability benefits during his healing period or until

he returns to work, whichever comes first.  Wheeler

Constr. Co. v. Armstrong, 73 Ark. App. 146, 41 S.W.3d

822 (2001).  In the present matter, the parties

stipulated that the claimant sustained a compensable

scheduled injury on June 5, 2013.  The claimant did not

immediately return to work and was taken off work from

June 13, 2013 until June 16, 2013.  The claimant

testified that he was not physically able to return to

work on June 17, 2013.  However, the claimant testified

that he did return to work for the respondent-employer

on June 23, 2013.  Therefore, whether or not the
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claimant remained in a healing period at that time, the

claimant was not entitled to temporary total disability

benefits on or after June 23, 2013.  Wheeler Constr.

Co., supra.  The Full Commission finds that the claimant

proved he was entitled to temporary total disability

benefits from June 6, 2013 until June 23, 2013.        

Based on our de novo review of the entire record,

the Full Commission finds that the claimant proved he

was entitled to temporary total disability benefits from

June 6, 2013 until June 23, 2013.  The claimant proved

that the treatment he received at Health Care Plus on

June 13, 2013 was reasonably necessary and the

responsibility of the respondents.  The claimant did not

prove that additional medical treatment provided on or

after June 25, 2013 was reasonably necessary in

connection with the June 5, 2013 compensable injury. 

IT IS SO ORDERED.

                                                       
                        SCOTTY DALE DOUTHIT, Chairman

                                                       
                        KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood concurs and dissents.

CONCURRING AND DISSENTING OPINION

After my de novo review of the entire record,
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I concur in part with but must respectfully dissent in

part from the majority opinion. I agree with the award

of temporary total disability benefits from June 6, 2013

to June 23, 2013. However, I would award further

temporary total disability benefits and additional

medical benefits.

The claimant injured his right knee in April

2010. After conservative care and arthroscopic surgery,

Dr. Pollard assessed a 9% impairment to the whole person

as a result of his injury. Dr. Pollard felt that the

claimant could not return to construction, as a result

of the injury. The claimant did not return to Dr.

Pollard between January 2011 and September 2014.

In 2012, the claimant was treated by ANP

Cabins at HealthCare+ for radiating right thigh and leg

pain, which he had occasionally for thirty years. The

diagnosis was lumbar pain radiating in to right leg.

The claimant was seen on June 13, 2013, at

Healthcare+, for bilateral knee and leg pain after

falling while cleaning a pool for the respondent. There

was swelling and crepitus in both knees, as well as pain

with motion and tenderness to palpation at the patella. 

The claimant was seen again on June 26, 2013,

after he tripped over a covered bed frame at work,
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landing on his left knee. He struck his left knee on a

metal bar. There was swelling and ecchymosis of the left

knee over the patella and suprapatellar area.

On July 1, 2013, he was seen in follow-up with

continued pain in his left knee, worsening as swelling

diminished. He had popping in his knee and a sharp pain

when his foot was in a certain position. Dr. Alexander

observed tenderness at the anterior tibial tuberosity,

anterior ligament, patella and patellar ligament. He

observed ecchymosis of the left knee anteriorly. The

claimant was unable to bear weight on his left leg.

The claimant was seen by Dr. Rutledge on

May 7, 2014, after an April 21, 2014 motor vehicle

accident. In this accident, he injured his neck, mid and

lower back, and his right knee. He had pain in his right

knee with ambulation and climbing stairs. He mentioned

that he had injured his right knee "a couple years ago,"

and it was not completely healed. Later, the note

mentions his 2010 right knee injury which was still

painful. He had right knee tenderness anteriorly and

laterally, and pain with flexion and lateral stress. He

was prescribed pain medication and physical therapy.

The claimant returned to Dr. Rutledge on

May 11, 2014. His knee was still symptomatic. On exam,
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his right knee was tender with range of motion and

lateral stress. 

On May 20, 2014, Dr. Rutledge evaluated the

claimant again. He noted the claimant's 2010 right knee

injury and that he injured it again "a year or two ago,"

and the motor vehicle accident aggravated it. Dr.

Rutledge observed right knee crepitus, with tenderness

and pain with motion. To reduce his expenses, the

claimant was taught at home exercises, so that he would

only have to go to physical therapy once a week.

On June 11, 2014, Dr. Rutledge wrote a final

report, stating that the claimant's right knee, among

other things, was symptomatic after the motor vehicle

accident, for which he underwent therapy. He improved.

On June 11, 2014, he reached maximum medical

improvement, for his knee, with a return to his

"baseline status of chronic problems." Dr. Rutledge

provided prescriptions for analgesics and muscle

relaxers. He stated that the claimant's "right knee has

chronic pain and problems and he is to see orthopedic

surgeon in the future. The injury that he suffered on

04/21/14 aggravated this chronic right knee pain. He is

at risk for re-expression of symptoms even with minimal

trauma."
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The claimant was seen on September 29, 2014

for an evaluation by Dr. Pollard of his right knee.  Dr.

Pollard noted his treatment of the claimant's right knee

in 2010, including surgery. His last visit with Dr.

Pollard was in January 2011. The claimant related his

current symptoms to an accident in June 2013 when he

tripped and fell at a pool where he worked. He had mild

pain before that incident, but it became worse after the

June 2013 fall. Since that fall, he had pain in the

medial aspect of the right knee with grinding and

popping sensations. He used a cane and a knee wrap or

support. His right knee injury was “aggravated” in a

motor vehicle accident in April 2014. On examination,

Dr. Pollard observed trace effusion of the right knee,

limited active range of motion, tenderness to palpation

over the medial joint line, and a positive McMurray’s

test. X-rays showed some narrowing of the medial joint

space, but no advanced degenerative change.

Dr. Pollard’s impression on September 29, 2014

was twofold. First, he had osteoarthritis of the right

knee medial compartment status post right knee injury in

April 2010 with chondral injury of the medial femoral

condyle, medial meniscus tear and chondromalacia of the

patellofemoral joint. Second, he had two recent right
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knee injuries, in June 2013 and April 2014. He wrote

that the claimant indicated “that his knee is worse

since these injuries, and so it is possible that he may

have had a tear of his medial meniscus in addition to

his preexisting chronic problems.” He planned an MRI in

order to develop a treatment plan.

The MRI was completed on or about October 9,

2014 and showed:

1. Medial meniscus tear. Severe chondral
surface thinning and adjacent bone contusions
in the medial compartment.
2. Medical collateral ligament sprain.
3.  Trace joint effusion with intra-articular
fatty mass medial to the infrapatellar fat pad
and additional fatty mass within a probably
ganglion cyst posterior to the proximal
tibiofibular joint, perhaps representing a
variant of lipoma arborescens.
4. Small Baker’s cyst.
5. Patellar tendinosis.

The claimant returned to Dr. Pollard on

December 3, 2014. His analysis of the MRI was that the

claimant had degenerative changes in the right knee

medial compartment with a tear of the medial meniscus.

Dr. Pollard’s diagnosis of osteoarthritis remained the

same, and he noted that, in regard to his recent knee

injury, he had a medial meniscus tear, that could be a

result of the injuries or a residual of the 2010 injury.

An arthroscopy to improve the claimant’s condition was

planned.
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Dr. Rutledge prepared a document, described as

a “retraction,” attempting to explain the progression of

treatment and his opinions. Essentially, Dr. -Rutledge

stated that he did not have sufficient documentation of

the claimant’s right knee injury in 2013, at the time of

his referral to Dr. Pollard to cause him to attribute

the claimant’s injury to it instead of to the 2010

injury. He stated that he was aware that the claimant

had the 2013 injury, but that without the 2013 records,

he would have based the referral on the records he had,

which would have been the 2010 records.

The medical records show that the claimant

enjoyed a period from January 2011 until June 2013

without a need for right knee treatment. He did have a

back issue during that time which caused right leg

issues, but this was not a knee injury. In June 2013,

the claimant injured both knees while cleaning a pool

for the respondent employer, and at that time, objective

findings of swelling and crepitus were observed. The

next month, he injured his left knee as well, but not

his right. In May 2014, he sought treatment after a

motor vehicle accident. He related his right knee pain

to an injury “a couple years ago,” which would correlate

to the 2013 injury, and also mentioned the 2010 injury.
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He stated that he had not yet recovered from the later

injury. Later in May 2014, Dr. Rutledge mentioned the

knee injury “a year or two ago” and that the motor

vehicle accident had aggravated it. In June 2014, Dr.

Rutledge stated that he had returned to his baseline of

chronic problems from before the motor vehicle accident.

Dr. Rutledge was specific that the motor vehicle

accident had aggravated the chronic pain and that the

claimant had returned to that chronic state. A few

months later, Dr. Pollard treated the claimant for right

knee pain which had increased significantly after the

June 2013 incident, and which he stated could be related

to the 2010 or 2013 incident. Dr. Rutledge’s

“retraction” seems to be more of a clarification that

the claimant had a 2010 injury, which was essentially

resolved by early 2011, that he had a 2013 injury which

caused new symptoms and increased symptoms which have

not yet resolved, and that he had a 2014 accident which

caused an aggravation of the 2013 symptoms. The

aggravation was resolved, and the claimant was back to

his post-2013 state. While Dr. Pollard’s opinion was

equivocal, Dr. Rutledge’s opinion was not. His records

were sufficiently clear to show that the chronic

condition the claimant had after 2010 was mild at worst,
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and that after the 2013 injury, the claimant had a

change in condition and a new chronic condition, in

which he remains. 

I would award additional medical benefits for

the claimant’s June 2013 right knee injury. 

In regard to temporary total disability

benefits, the claimant returned to work on June 23,

2013. He injured his left knee three days later and has

not returned to work since. He remains in his healing

period for his right knee, as Dr. Pollard has identified

and recommended treatment to improve his condition. At

the time the claimant stopped being entitled to

temporary total disability benefits for his left knee,

he returned to being entitled for temporary total

disability benefits as a result of his right knee

injury. I would award benefits from June 6 to 23, 2013,

and from the end of his left knee healing period to a

date yet to be determined, because he remains in his

right knee healing period and has not returned to work.

For the foregoing reasons, I concur in part

and dissent in part from the majority opinion.

                                                       
                        PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


